PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT

BOARD MEETING
FEBRUARY 17, 2015
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Chairman - Richard Drinen

Barbara Timberman, Clerk

Patricia Treharne, Member
Robert Rose, Member

MEMBERS ABSENT:

Ben Click, Member
STAFF PRESENT:

John Welsch, Fire Chief

Office Manager - Kim Ball

Matt Burns, Acting Captain
Branden Mohler


Jon Arnold



Josh Doak

Engineer Derek Day

VOLUNTEERS PRESENT:
Eric Nagel
PUBLIC PRESENT:


Sue Drinen

Linda Welsch


Len Friedlund

Bob Timberman
Chad Dragos

Kimberly Dragos

Meeting opened at 3:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  A quorum was affirmed.

ADMINISTRATIVE REMARKS:

Chairman Drinen stated "Statute requires that all board members review the financials records every month, what we are currently doing is to have one board member review the financials and let the board know if there were any problems.  We have come up with a better plan for reviewing the financials; the office manager will send everyone an e-mail copy of the financials so that each member of the board may review them.  Then at the board meeting the office manager will provide us a printed copy of the financials being reviewed with a signature page for all board members to sign.  This should make it easier for all the board members to review the financials before the board meetings."

Chairman Drinen went on to state "Another item that I want to review with everyone is that Member Click has given me his notice of resignation from the board.  I have sent a notice to the Pinewood News that we are looking for one new board member.  This notice will appear in the Pinewood News next issue and we will go forward like we have in the past about selecting a new board member.  All applications will be accepted and reviewed by myself, if we have more than one applicant the board will interview them at the next board meeting and take a vote, whoever wins the vote will be the new board member."
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:                                                                                                     
Chairman Drinen asked "You all have copies of the minutes of the last meeting are there any corrections to those minutes?  Hearing no corrections the minutes will be approved as presented."
CORRESPONDENCE:

None
FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Review, Discussion and Vote to Approve January Expenditures as presented.
Chairman Drinen stated "Take a look at the financials if you have not already reviewed them.  If there are any questions please ask them now."
Chief Welsch stated "When you figure in our carryover amount our income is actually 72.6% of our projected income.  We have finally caught up on our overtime expenses, we are a little over on our workman's compensation, and professional services are at 90% because of our audit.  Our health reimbursement account as of January is running about 24% of the expenditures which shows up in our capital expenditures category.  We are still way under in our expenditures of the health reimbursement account, so we should be carrying over a significant amount in that category into the next fiscal year.

I expect to hear from our auditors within the next couple of weeks as to when they will be coming up to give the board their annual presentation on the audit.  There is currently a bill before the house, which is sponsored by the accountants association, to do the presentation not in person but via teleconference or via internet.  If this bill passes it will help us save some money on the audit."
Chief Welsch stated "I have reviewed the counties proposed tax evaluation for Munds Park.  Last year we were at 51 million and it shows this year at 53 million, which shows an increase.  However we are not taxing on the full cash value anymore we are taxing on limited property value.  Munds Park is coming in at 95.4% of full cash value, most other places are running 98% to 99% of full cash value so I will be meeting with the county assessor to find out why the offset.  Where we thought we were either going to be flat or gain a couple of points this year it looks like we are going to be further in the hole.  I will meet with the county treasurer and the assessor to see what information I can come up. I will try to come up with a presentation for the board in the next couple of months before I present the preliminary budget."
Chairman Drinen stated "I need a motion to approve the January expenditures as presented."
Clerk Timberman replied "I so move."
Member Rose replied "I second."
Chairman Drinen stated "Is there any discussion if not I will call the question.  Those in favor say Aye, those against say Nay.  Motion passed unanimously.

Ayes:     
4

Nays:

0

OFFICE MANAGER’S REPORT – Kim Ball
A.  Ambulance Billing Report:  JANUARY 2015
In January we charged out $19,288.17 in ambulance claims, we received $10,631.66 in claim payments which gives us a year to date figure of $118,726.91.  Resident subsidy for January totaled $5,053.40 with a year to date total of $20,341.04 going back into the community.  Our aging report is at $44,799.60 and our collections total is $23,270.06 currently.  
In January we took in $1,000.00 in out of district claims which gives us a year to date figure of 8,700.00 in out of district payments.  We currently have $10,790.00 outstanding out of district claims and we have $7,856.71 in collections.

There were no payments from Highlands for the Bear Jaw crew; still have $64,160.56 outstanding for the fires the crew was on last summer.  We have received $42,509.18 year to date for the Bear Jaw crew.

Chief Welsch stated "Office manager Ball has put a note on her report that Evelyn is really doing a great job with the out of district billing.  She has brought in $16,991.71 in the last year in out of district billing.  Evelyn is being paid by the Safer R & R Grant as the recruiting and retention officer (grant pays all payroll expenses) and we added the out of district billing to her duties as well.  We are very happy with her performance."
Chairman Drinen asked "On the Highlands Bear Jaw billing you have the Barlow Fire which is still outstanding and that claim is pretty old."
Office Manager Ball replied "I received over $53,000.00 from Highlands last week but those figures will show in the report for February.  They still owe us for several fires and hopefully we will receive it before the end of the fiscal year." 
Chief Welsch replied "That is one of the things that is being addressed in the legislature again this year, is the way the state pays for wildland assignments.  Many times we haven't been paid by the end of the fiscal year."
B.  Monthly Run Log Comparison Report:  JANUARY 2015
In January there were 18 medical calls, 1 fire call, and 4 Special Duty calls for a total of 23 calls for the month.  There were 3 individuals seen in the med room which brings our month total to 26.  There were 13 transports to hospital and 15 patients transported.  Calls inside the district totaled 15 or 65% of total calls with 8 calls outside the district or 35% of total calls.
Member Treharne asked "Is there anything consistent about the increase in medical calls?"
Chief Welsch replied "Nothing significant, just a seasonal thing.  If the weather is bad we have more calls on the freeway and if the weather is good we see more people in the Park.  The elk fencing has helped immensely." 
C.  Wells Fargo Letter of Declaration:  Discussion and Vote to Apply for Line of Credit 
Chairman Drinen stated "Every year we have to have a discussion and a vote to apply for a line of credit in case we run out of money before tax payments start to come in.  Tax money only comes in twice a year so we need to have a line of credit in case we need it.  So I will call for a motion to apply for a credit line from Wells Fargo Bank."
Member Rose stated "So moved."
Chairman Drinen replied "Do I have a second?"
Member Treharne stated "I second."

Chairman Drinen asked "Is there any discussion?"

Member Treharne asked "How much is the line of credit?"

Office Manager Ball replied "It is $250,000.00."

Chairman Drinen stated "If there is no further discussion I will call for the question.  All those in favor of the motion reply Aye and all those opposed reply Nay.  Motion passed unanimously.
Ayes:  
4

Nays:
0


CHIEF'S REPORT:  
A.
Response Exception Reports:


1.
Fire

2.
EMS


3.
Rescue

Chief Welsch stated "As I said earlier expect changes in the assessed valuation in Munds Park.  Sedona dispatch is closing down, we have to find another agency to dispatch us.  Guardian is dispatching Ponderosa Fire and Summit Fire at this time.  We are looking into going with Guardian but there will be some expenses going in but we have equipment and radio channels that go with us.  We may have to change the numbering of our apparatus because the 80 series of numbers is already in use by Ponderosa Fire."  
"As you know Terri Perry retired and Branden Mohler has been promoted to the open position, Branden has been in our reserve staff for almost 5 years.  We have had some changes in our divisional areas with firefighter Perry leaving; she had managed the EMS division and Josh Doak has stepped up to fill that open position so we had to do a little rearranging of individuals in our divisions.  Mapping and data services has been handed over to Derek Day, public education division has been handed over to Jon Arnold and Branden Mohler is our PIO and water resource services."  
"A week ago several of the chiefs from the Fire Chiefs Association in the region meet with the Board of Supervisors (Coconino County) they did a power point presentation regarding the problems that we are facing with the decreased property values and our assessment situation asking for their support in the House and Senate to try and get passed House bill 2460.  This bill would allow the people who live in the fire district to decide what our millage rate should be, this process is called home rule.  This would allow the people who live in the district to vote to raise or lower the millage rate in a legal vote in our district.  As you know our tax income has gone down each year since I started working here; as a result if we are going to continue to provide the level services that the community expects then we can not lose any personnel.  We rely heavily on grants, donations from the auxiliary, PPOA support and donations from the public.  If this bill passes we will be able to go to the public and explain that the revenue from taxes is just not enough to operate at 2008 levels let alone in 2015 just because of the property value decreases."
"After the board of supervisors meeting I spoke with a reporter from the daily sun.  You may see an article soon but I hope she will quote me correctly.  Look for that article and I hope it comes across favorably."
"The Bear Jaw crew is getting ready for start up of their seasonal employees, we hadn't budgeted for seasonal firefighters this year but as you can see they not only paid for themselves but they made money last year.  With losing a Step 5 firefighter and replacing that individual with a Step 1 firefighter we will have a pay differential which will allow us to pay those seasonal employees."
"We lost a volunteer, Dan Daly, he has quit so that he can go to school fulltime.  Linda has been writing grants; AFG grant for a generator, Volunteer Firefighters Assistance Grant for wildland PPE, 
Governors Office of Highway Safety for thermal imaging cameras and we are reapplying for the SAFER Recruiting and Retention Grant for volunteers.  We are working on the issues concerning the purchase of a new ambulance; everyone is concerned that we may not have the money to do that.  The cost of a new ambulance is anywhere from $124,000.00 to $225,000.00.  We decided a couple of years ago to buy nothing but higher quality boxes so that we can get 7 years of duty out of the chassis, then we can buy a new chassis and put the old box on it that way we get about 20 years out of the box.  I will keep you posted as we develop a plan on a new ambulance."
B.  Update on Legislative Issues:  
Chief Welsch stated "Several of bills that we have been watching are out of committee and are moving forward.  One is held and will be directed to committee, this is the tax bill called Home Rule where the tax payers decide if the taxes can be raised or not.  The repayment of wildland funds has gone thru 7 votes positive in the committees and is being step up to the next level and going forward.  The other one of concern is the expansion of fire districts into municipal planning areas of other cities.  AFDA opposes this bill but I think these people need to sit down and mediate an agreement."
C.  AFDA Update: 
Chief Welsch asked all the board members if they are getting his AFDA and Legislative emails.
AZVOICES:  Robert Rose 

Member Rose explained that there is a new tool for the tax payers to use to communicate to the legislature their opinions.  New website that the Legislature set up about a year ago; the website address is azvoices.gov.   You can set up your own account, you can also link thru Face Book and Google accounts.  You can look up a bill by number from either the House or Senate.  You can give your opinion and send any comments you may have on that bill.  The legislature has given us an opportunity to be proactive in this manner.  There are also links to your representatives in the House and the Senate.  It is another way for you to have some input in the process of the legislature.
SUMMARIZE ACTION ITEMS:

Update on legislative issues.
AFDA: Update
Select New Board Member
Chief's Contract with Executive Session
Wildland Urban Interface Code Adoption

FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:
Update on Legislative Issues.
AFDA: Update
Select New Board Member
Executive Session:  Discuss Chief's Employment Contract

Wildland Urban Interface Code Adoption

CALL TO PUBLIC:
Len Friedlund stated "At the Neighborhood Watch meeting on Wednesday night at 6:30 P.M. the County Public Works will be here explaining what they will be doing with Pinewood Blvd. this summer."
Chief Welsch stated "I will be attending the meeting at 10 A.M. on Wednesday with the County Public Works Department at the Country Club."
Robert Timberman asked "Have you heard anything about Fire Core?"

Chief Welsch stated "I have not have not had time to address Fire Core but I would like to get that going before the end of this fiscal year."

Robert Timberman asked "Where do we stand on the fire code?"

Chief Welsch replied "Do you mean the Wildland Urban Interface Code?"

Robert Timberman replied "Yes, the people are not taking the Fire Wise community program seriously.  The house next to me the county put up another red tag stating that the building cannot be occupied, but I don't think they are going to do anything else with it."

Chief Welsch stated "Maybe that is something we should discuss at the next board meeting.  I will get with Jim Daulton and Carl Nelson and see what we can come up with."
Chairman Drinen stated "Does anyone else have anything they would like to discuss if not I want to thank you for coming and I will adjourn this meeting."
NEXT MEETING: March 17, 2015 at 3 PM
The meeting adjourned at 3:40 PM

Respectfully submitted by   _______Signed Copy In Office________________________



       

          (Clerk of the Board, Barbara Timberman)
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